# REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING September 10, 2019 6:00 p.m.

#### **CALL TO ORDER**

The Regular Council meeting was held Tuesday, September 10, 2019, in the City Hall Conference Room at City Hall, 17 S. 8<sup>th</sup> Street, Miles City, Montana. Mayor John Hollowell called the meeting to order. Council Members present were Dwayne Andrews, Austin Lott, Kathy Wilcox, John Uden, Rick Huber, Ken Gardner and Susanne Galbraith. Council Member Brant Kassner was not present.

Also present were Police Chief Doug Colombik, Fire Chief Branden Stevens, and Deputy City Clerk/Minute Recorder Mary Rowe.

## PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Hollowell led the Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.

## APPROVAL OF COUNCIL & COMMITTEE MINUTES

City Council Minutes: 8/27/2019

\*\* Councilperson Gardner moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Council Meeting of August 27, 2019, and seconded by Councilperson Andrews. The motion passed by unanimous consent, 7-0.

### **Human Resources Committee Minutes: 9/03/2019**

Human Resources Committee September 3, 2019

The Human Resources Committee met Tuesday, September 3, 2019, at 5:30 p.m. in the Conference Room at City Hall. Present were Committee Members Kathy Wilcox, Austin Lott, John Uden, and Susanne Galbraith. Also present were City Planner-in-Training Ally Capps, City Clerk Lorrie Pearce, Public Works Director Scott Gray, Mayor John Hollowell, RSVP Director Betty Vail and Human Resources Officer/Recorder Linda Wilkins.

Committee Member Kathy Wilcox called the meeting to order.

1. Request of Citizens

City Clerk Pearce stated that she understood that some financial information may be needed during the discussion and she was there to provide any assistance in that area. She also stated that job descriptions are based on the position not the person.

- 2. Review, approve Revised Job Descriptions:
- a. 🦩 RSVP

Director Vail stated that \$7,500 had been obtained through the RSVP grant to fund a part time administrative assistant. The job description already existed and has been revised to fit the current positions description format used by the City.

- \*\*Committee Member Uden moved to approve the position description as presented, seconded by Committee Member Galbraith. The motion passed unanimously 4-0.
- b. City Planner-in-Training

Director Gray stated that the position description had been reviewed by the Mayor, Planner-in-Training Capps, HR Officer Wilkins and himself, and he had no concerns.

Chairperson Wilcox asked for a motion to approve the position description.

- \*\*Committee Member Lott moved to accept and approve the position description as presented, seconded by Committee Member Uden. The motion passed unanimously 4-0.
- 3. Review, discuss report: Planner-in-Training trial of additional duties

Council Minutes 2019 0910

#### PROCEEDING OF CITY COUNCIL

#### MILES CITY, MONTANA

Planner-in-Training Capps reviewed the information in the report she prepared for the committee. She stated that there were projects on the radar that may qualify for grant funding. She stated that groups have been reaching out to the community to inquire of ways to help the City as a whole, also she has been receiving calls from Helena on ways the State can help.

Committee Member Uden wanted to take the opportunity to compliment Plannerin-Training Capps for being proactive and not reactive when it came to working on finding a solution for City Hall. Committee Member Galbraith would like to know the time that is being spent on various projects that Planner-in-Training Capps has been working on. Planner-in-Training Capps stated that her time on Historic Preservation has been minimal and a lot of times there be something that comes across her desk that can be taken care with little effort and right away. Committee Member Galbraith asked if we were missing stuff and how can a 60 hour a week job be performed in 40 hours and was wondering where the City was on annexation. Planner-in-Training Capps stated that she has been working on annexation with Land Solutions and was waiting for them to tell her what she needs to do. Chairperson Wilcox commented that possibly the hours allocated for each position were more than needed. City Clerk Pearce wrote on the whiteboard how the Planner-in-Training wages are allocated. Director Gray commented that every week can be different, he used his position as an example his wages are only allocated for 19% to parks and maybe one week he has nothing going on with parks, but another week parks may be his main concentration. Chairperson Wilcox stated that the initial 6-month trial period was because the committee was wanting to make sure the work really meshes into a 40-hour work week. Director Gray commented that the workload was being handled very well. Committee Member Galbraith expressed concern that the two important items weren't being handled as they should be: annexation and grants. Mayor Hollowell commented that Land Solutions was making sure the process for annexation was done correctly, and Planner-in-Training Capps acts as a liaison in the grant writing process. Committee Member Galbraith wanted to know if Planner-in-Training Capps was up to speed on getting certified for her planning responsibilities. Chairperson Wilcox commented that the training is probably completed in stages and will take time.

Chairperson Wilcox stated that the trial period would end on September 5, 2019 and thought the committee should decide if the trial period should end with Planner-in-Training continuing the additional duties, or not continuing with the additional duties, or continue on with the trial period for an additional six months.

\*\*Committee Member Uden moved to continue the trial period for another six months, seconded by Committee Member Galbraith.

Committee Member Uden commented that this would give additional time to show how that person is dealing with the hours, it would allow for the acquiring of one year of education. It would also give the committee time to look at staffing needs. The committee decided on two-month reviews. Committee Uden suggested that if the committee had questions about how a person was doing they should trust in the department heads and it behooved the committee to listen. Committee Member Lott stated that usually after a preliminary 6-month trial period that when an employee assumes additional duties there is usually some additional compensation. He suggested reviewing the job descriptions and a financial evaluation on salary concerns. Committee Member Uden stated that any overtime would be a red flag. The committee will be looking at staffing, financial information, and seeing if any duties are being shorted or was there too much time allocated to each position. HR Officer Wilkins commented that there is currently not a position description for a Planner I so position descriptions need to be worked on so that they progress from one to the next.

On roll call vote the motion passed unanimously 4-0.

4. Other

None

- 5. Next Meeting: November
- 6. Adjournment

\*\*Committee Member Galbraith moved to adjourn, seconded by Committee Member Lott. The motion passed unanimously 4-0.

The meeting was adjourned at 6:25 p.m.

Council Minutes 2019 0910

\*\* Councilperson Wilcox moved to approve the minutes of the Human Resources Committee Meeting of September 3, 2019, and seconded by Councilperson Uden. The motion passed by unanimous consent, 7-0.

### **SCHEDULE MEETINGS**

None

## REQUEST OF CITIZENS & PUBLIC COMMENT

Alice Jerrel of 809 North Lake, thanked the Council for accepting her lists of properties around Miles City that are in need of maintenance. She then gave a description of some of the objects that need attention on those properties.

Gloria Grenz of 506 Mississippi, began by thanking the Council for airing the large flag on the fourth of July. She continued with the appearance of Miles City. She raised concern about how non-residents view Miles City online. She expressed disgust with the way properties look around Miles City and asked the Council for some results. She stated that the newspaper does not post the rules like they used to, and pointed out the probability of those properties in need of maintenance actually receiving the newspaper. She feels that this is an urgent situation and warnings need to cease and fines need to be handed out. She noted that bushes on corners, although beautiful, obstruct the view of drivers and children are at risk of being hit because of that blind spot. She mentioned some of the ordinances that Billings Montana has in place to help keep properties (private and public) maintained.

Mayor Hollowell assured both Ms. Jerrel and Ms. Grenz that some of the properties are already in the works, and that he would pass Ms. Jerrel's list onto the right authorities to inspect. He also stated that he would look into other ways to educate the public on City Ordinance in regards to property maintenance and the consequences of public nuisance.

## **APPOINTMENTS**

None

#### **PROCLAMATIONS**

None

#### STAFF REPORTS

None

#### CITY COUNCIL COMMENTS

Councilperson Huber wanted to follow up on a property that is located on 7<sup>th</sup> Street, to which the Mayor had replied that it had been condemned the prior week. Councilperson Huber also shared a concern about an alley with ruts that needed to be bladed behind 511 Knight Street, and asked that something be done there. He also suggested hiring a person to clean up the properties and be paid on commission from the fines that are given for public nuisance.

Councilperson Uden thanked Ms. Jerrel and Ms. Grenz for coming in and bringing their concerns to the Council. He also pointed out that he had noticed Ms. Grenz's waitresses out across the street weed eating the surrounding properties and picking up garbage. He stated that the public nuisance issue keeps coming up and there seems to be no results. He suggested that the City send out a public service notice with the utility bill to reach those who do not get the newspaper. He also said that Animal Control/Code Enforcement Officer Mark Winkley is a sworn in officer and believes that he should not wait for a complaint, but rather he should act when he observes a property in need of attention.

After several other properties were brought up for discussion, Mayor Hollowell informed the council and the attending public that some of the properties have been warned already and actions are being reported to him by the Animal Control/Code Enforcement Officer Mark Winkley. He shared that at least one property is in the judicial system already. Mayor Hollowell finished by saying that there is an order to enforcing the laws.

Council Minutes 2019 0910

Page 3 of 4

PROCEEDING OF CITY COUNCIL

#### MILES CITY, MONTANA

Police Chief Colombik stood and declared that he will recommend that Animal Control/Code Enforcement Officer Mark Winkley be present at the next City Council Meeting to answer any and all questions about code enforcement.

### **MAYOR COMMENTS**

None

## COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

None

#### **BID OPENINGS**

None

## **BID AWARDS**

None

# **PUBLIC HEARINGS**

None

## **UNFINISHED BUSINESS**

None

#### **NEW BUSINESS**

#### A. Approval of August Claims

\*\* Councilperson Uden moved to approve the August claims, seconded by Councilperson Huber.

Councilperson Huber had a couple of questions which were addressed by Mayor Hollowell and Fire Chief Stevens.

The motion passed unanimously, 7-0.

#### **ADJOURNMENT**

\*\* Councilperson Uden moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Councilperson Galbraith and passed unanimously.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:05 p.m.

John Hollowell, Mayor

Mary Rowe, Deputy City Clerk

Council Minutes 2019 0910

Page 4 of 4